BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Of the Town of Front Royal and County of Warren, Virginia

dba as the Economic Development Authority

FEBRUARY 8, 2019, 8:00 a.m.
OFFICIAL - MINUTES 
Attendance, Directors:   Mark Baker, Gray Blanton, Ed Daley, Greg Drescher, Bruce Drummond and Thomas Patteson.
Absent: Ron Llewellyn
Officials, Staff & Others:  John Anzivino, Hollis Tharpe, Joe Waltz, Dan Whitten, Josh Gully, Roger Bianchini, Mark Williams and Missy Henry.
CALL TO ORDER:   Gray Blanton
INTERIM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR REPORT:
Mr. Anzivino stated the following:

Fiscal Year 2020 Budget Update:

Mr. Anzivino stated we are still waiting for the data on the FY 2018 audit. Conducting a great deal of information on the current year analysis. Hopefully it will be here for the February 22nd meeting. 
Main Street Market Update: 

Mr. Anzivino has a meeting with Mrs. Ginny Leser next Thursday. He also has reached out to the County Building Inspector David Beahm for a list of structural engineers.   He also advised because this building in is the historical district, to replace the metal roof with a new asphalt roof, will require the approval from the Architectural Review Board. 

We will be looking at this project to decide what needs to be done.

Mr. Ed Daley suggested we also should pursue the options of the liability if we sold the building.  Mr. Drescher agreed. 
Executive Director Recruitment Process Update:
The position is posted on the sites that we previously noted.  We have applicants in the candidate pool already. Mr. Anzivino has spoken to a number of candidates, some with a considerable amount of economic development experience. 

Property Maintenance Services:

In the past this has been handled by private contractors. Mr. Anzivino has been working with Doug Stanley on a routine maintenance schedule for all of the EDA’s properties. This includes the janitorial services, grass cutting, grounds keeping and minor repairs not including HVAC work. The county has been very supportive of our needs. 

Web Site Maintenance:

Web sites are extremely important to any organization. Mr. Anzivino stated the EDA website is attractive, not dynamic.  The demographic data as well as our strategic plan is a bit outdated. At the next meeting we will have an agreement from Nathan Scott with Queen Technologies to maintain our website as well as maintaining the technology here at the EDA building.  Queen Consulting is a very professional and responsible firm in regards to the EDA’s needs.  Should the EDA choose to move forward with this contract, Mr. Anzivino suggested we hold off the revamping of the website until we get the new Executive Director on board because he or she may have some ideas on this subject.
Progress on Renovation of 2 East Main Street Building:

Dan Whitten and Mr. Anzivino met with the developer and architect. They have done a substantial amount of work. We are in the process of putting together financing mechanism as well as some additional contractual documents which were not previously done. We will have some updates in the near future. We are currently funding through a letter of credit and are arranging for a more permanent form of financing for the facility through a construction loan. We will be putting these documents together. 
Mr. Anzivino hopes to have the audit by February 20, 2019.
CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF CELL PHONE REIMBURSEMENT POLICY:
Mr. Anzivino suggested the EDA adopt the same cell phone reimbursement policy that the County has. 

Mr. Whitten pointed out that with this policy the emails and texts are subject to FOIYA.
ON A MOTION BY MR. DALEY (SECOND BY MR. BAKER) THE BOARD VOTED TO ACCEPT THE CELL PHONE REIMBURSEMENT POLICY.       
VOTE: ALL “AYE”.       
DIRECTOR COMMENTS:
Before entering closed session Mr. Blanton read the following statement:

Today we will receive information from our consultants which we, as a Board, will hear for the first time. The information will provide us a direction of how we will need to proceed as a Board as we work toward better understanding the actions of our former Director in operating the Authority. To ensure that we, as a Board, have a clear understanding of the information and make the best decisions going forward we will be including only the Board, designated staff and our outside counsel in our closed session.
We will, in the near future, and when we are certain that we have all the information and answered all our questions, be requesting time with the full Town Council and the Board of Supervisors to brief them and present our plan for moving forward.
(8:20a.m.)
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED MEETING


I, Mark Baker, move that the Board of the EDA vote to go into Closed Meeting under the provisions of Section 2.2-3711 of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act for the following purpose(s): 

Section 2.2-3711.A.8: Consultation with legal counsel employed or retained by a public body regarding specific legal matters requiring the provision of legal advice by such counsel.  I further move that discussion be limited to the discussion of EDA loan programs and accounting services.

ROLL CALL VOTE:   BAKER,’AYE’;   BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY, ‘AYE’; DRESCHER, ‘AYE’; DRUMMOND, “AYE” AND PATTESON, “AYE”.
(Mr. Llewellyn via phone.) 
MOTION COMING OUT OF CLOSED MEETING


On a Motion by Mark Baker, seconded by Edwin Daley, the Board certifies to the best of each member’s knowledge that only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this chapter and only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting by the public body.

ROLL CALL VOTE:   BAKER,’AYE’;   BLANTON, ‘AYE’; DALEY, ‘AYE’; DRESCHER, ‘AYE’; DRUMMOND, “AYE” AND PATTESON, “AYE”.
(9:08a.m.)
Resolutions:
The following Resolution was read:
I, Thomas Patteson, seconded by, Mark Baker, move the adoption of the following Resolution:

The Warren County Board of Supervisors at its meeting on February 5, 2019 approved an appropriation of sixty thousand dollars ($60,000) to pay for the services of a consultant that is providing financial services to the Economic Development Authority.

The Economic Development Authority accepted such payment of sixty thousand dollars ($60,000) and will make such payment to the financial consultant.

The Economic Development Authority will make every effort possible to pay back the county at the earliest opportunity once the Economic Development Authority has funding in place for such expenditure. 

ROLL CALL VOTE:    BAKER, ‘AYE’; BLANTON, “AYE”, DALEY, “AYE”; DRESHCER, ‘AYE’; DRUMMOND, “AYE”,  AND PATTESON, “AYE”.
MOTION TO ADJOURN:  MOTION WAS MADE BY MR. DALEY WITH A SECOND BY MR. PATTESON TO ADJOURN. 

(9:18a.m.)
The next regular meeting of the EDA Board of Directors is scheduled for
Friday, February 22, 2019, 8:00 AM at the EDA Conference Room.
Respectfully submitted by:
Michelle L. Henry
Administrative Assistant
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